

Case Over the Michigan Unemployment Insurance Agency's Faulty Automated System Finally Settled

Gretchen Carr, BA Public Policy '24

Case Summary

In late January 2024, Michigan's Court of Claims approved a long-awaited settlement in Bauserman v. Michigan Unemployment Insurance Agency (UIA), a case investigating the agency's use of an automated system resulting in thousands of wrongful accusations of unemployment insurance fraud. The plaintiffs in this class-action lawsuit consisted of approximately 3,000 Michiganders falsely accused of fraud by UIA's Michigan Integrated Data Automated System (MiDAS). They will receive a \$20 million settlement for the severe financial damages inflicted upon them by MiDAS.2 The state will refund plaintiffs over 100% of what UIA falsely claimed the plaintiffs owed.3 Intended to improve efficiency, reduce fraud, and raise revenue in the UIA, the state implemented MiDAS to identify fraudulent unemployment insurance cases; instead, the automated system wrongly accused approximately 40,000 Michiganders of fraud between 2013 and 2015 and subsequently stripped these individuals of their benefits. 4 In fact, during this time, the system's error rate reached 93%.5 The affected Michiganders have waited nearly 9 years for this settlement.

Why Michigan First Implemented MiDAS

Shortly before MiDAS's implementation, Michigan faced financial trouble worsened by the 2008 economic crisis. The Great Recession hit the state hard with unemployment peaking at 15.3% (one of the highest rates in the nation).⁶ Incomes stagnated compared to the rest of the U.S., and the state government's revenue fell, leading to \$3 billion in spending cuts from 2009 to 2011.⁷ UIA was hit especially hard by the recession, owing the federal

government \$3.8 billion in 2010.8 Previously, the agency had taken out loans from the U.S. Department of Labor.9 Around this time, the Michigan Auditor General found that the agency may have overlooked millions of dollars in overpayments and did not collect fraud penalties for over 3 years. This dire economic context prompted the agency to contract with various private technology vendors to create an automated system, programmed to verify unemployment eligibility, track and monitor potential fraud, and intercept these cases.¹⁰

Consequences of MiDAS's Errors

Beyond the immediate suspension of benefits, those wrongly accused of fraud by MiDAS experienced immense financial injury and downstream consequences. Many plaintiffs suffered wage garnishments and lost their homes to foreclosures due to MiDAS's errors.¹¹ Others had their tax returns seized, vehicles and property repossessed, and their ability to get a mortgage or sign a lease taken away.¹² Many of these financial consequences were lifealtering for unemployment insurance claimants, causing their already precarious financial situations to become more dire and impacting them long after MiDAS was fixed and their UIA appeals were filed. With their benefits stripped, properties foreclosed, and wages disrupted, many claimants were unhoused and forced into bankruptcy; they continue to fail credit checks to this day, all of which will impact these families for years to come and create undue emotional hardships.¹³, ¹⁴ MiDAS's fraud allegations disrupted UIA claimants¹ job searches and prospects, perpetuating cycles of unemployment and putting individuals at risk of falling into poverty.¹⁵

As plaintiffs began challenging their fraud claims, an alarming trend was discovered by lawyers—neither the agency nor the state itself could offer evidence backing MiDAS's fraud claims.¹6 After years of public criticism and outrage for its error-prone system and limited government oversight of its implementation, UIA intervened, finally making changes in 2015.¹7 As this case has gone through Michigan's state courts since 2015, the state has provided some financial remedies to the affected parties, reimbursing individuals for the money they lost in benefits.¹8 Many used this financial relief to pay for the legal fees they incurred in appealing their fraud accusations.¹9 The latest \$20 million settlement goes beyond the state's initial reimbursement by addressing damages caused by the downstream consequences of benefit

suspension and fraud allegations.²⁰ Michigan's leaders, including state Attorney General Dana Nessel, have expressed hope following the settlement that this monetary relief will finally begin to correct the years of harm that have outlived the initial fraud accusations.²¹

Conclusion and Implication of MiDAS

In response to public outcry and pressure from state lawmakers, Governor Gretchen Whitmer began replacing UIA's leadership in 2021.²² In October 2021, Gov. Whitmer replaced the agency's acting director, Liza Estlund Olsen, with UIA's current director, Julia Dale.²³ Estlund Olsen's tenure began after former director Steve Gray resigned in 2020 as the case against UIA strengthened.²⁴ Now, Director Dale says the agency is working to operationalize a new automated system by 2025 that would serve the dual purpose of improving efficiency and ensuring accuracy.²⁵ The state has contracted Deloitte to design and implement this new system.²⁶ Beyond this new system, the plaintiffs' lawyers call on lawmakers to introduce legislation that generates algorithmic accountability and ensures administrative agencies use credible automated systems that undergo public review.^{27, 28}

Through this settlement and reimbursements, the state is working on moving past MiDAS's harmful impact and focusing on the future. However, this case does not exist in a silo; other states like Rhode Island, Arkansas, and Idaho, face similar challenges as they implement automated systems to save money and time.²⁹ Michigan's failed experience with MiDAS and these other states' experiences serve as cautionary tales of how the perceived benefits of implementing civic technology to streamline services can overshadow the real dangers and downstream consequences these systems can inflict on citizens who are trying to receive their much-needed and deserved government benefits.

ENDNOTES

- ¹ Alex Ebert, "Triple Payouts Approved for Jobless Claims Stripped by Faulty AI," Bloomberg Law, January 29, 2024, https://news.bloomberglaw.com/daily-labor-report/triple-payoutsapproved-for-jobless-claims-stripped-by-faulty-ai.
- ² Anna Liz Nichols, "Thousands of Michiganders Falsely Accused of Unemployment Fraud Get \$20M Settlement," Michigan Advance (blog), January 31, 2024, https://michiganadvance.com/briefs/thousands-of-michiganders-falsely-accused-ofunemployment-fraud-get-20m-settlement/.
- ³ Ebert, "Triple Payouts Approved for Jobless Claims Stripped by Faulty AI."
- ⁴ Alejandro de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares With Their Lives on the Line," TIME, May 28, 2020, https://time.com/5840609/algorithm-unemployment/.
- ⁵ Paul Egan, "False fraud cases against unemployment claimants may hit 50,000," Detroit Free Press, January 6, 2017,
- https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2017/01/06/wrongly-accused-ui-agencyreviews-31k-more-fraud-cases/96253414/.
- ⁶ "A Changing Economy," Michigan State University, accessed on July 5, 2024, https://www.canr.msu.edu/michiganpolicyguide/a-changingeconomy#:~:text=Amidst%20the%20loss%20of%20nearly,and%20weakened%20the%20lab or%20market.
- ⁷ de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares."
- ⁸ de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares."
- ⁹ Mark Wolf, "Unemployment Insurance Solvency Issues and Interest Liability Memorandum," The Michigan House of Representatives, January 7, 2011, https://www.house.mi.gov/hfa/Archives/PDF/LARA/Title12 InterestLiabilityMemo2011.pdf.
- ¹⁰ de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares."
- ¹¹ Nichols, "Thousands of Michiganders Falsely Accused of Unemployment Fraud Get \$20M Settlement."
- ¹² de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares."
- ¹³ Rachel Kohl, "Automated Stategraft: Faulty Programming and Improper Collections in Michigan's Unemployment Insurance Program," Wisconsin Law Review, April 22, 2024, https://wlr.law.wisc.edu/automated-stategraft-faulty-programming-and-impropercollections-in-michigans-unemployment-insurance-program/.
- ¹⁴ Robert Charette, "Michigan's MiDAS Unemployment System: Algorithm Alchemy Created Lead, Not Gold," IEEE Spectrum, January 24, 2018, https://spectrum.ieee.org/michigansmidas-unemployment-system-algorithm-alchemy-that-created-lead-not-gold.
- ¹⁵ Ryan Felton, "Criminalizing the Unemployed," Detroit Metro Times, July 1, 2015, https://www.metrotimes.com/news/criminalizing-the-unemployed-2353533.
- ¹⁶ de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares."
- ¹⁷ de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares."
- ¹⁸ Nichols, "Thousands of Michiganders Falsely Accused of Unemployment Fraud Get \$20M Settlement."

¹⁹ de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares."

- ²⁰ Nichols, "Thousands of Michiganders Falsely Accused of Unemployment Fraud Get \$20M Settlement."
- ²¹ Nichols, "Thousands of Michiganders Falsely Accused of Unemployment Fraud Get \$20M Settlement."
- ²² Craig Mauger, "Michigan lawmakers demand ouster at unemployment agency," *The Detroit News*, June 4, 2020,
- https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/local/michigan/2020/06/04/michigan-lawmakers-leadership-change-unemployment-agency/3147959001/.
- ²³ Anna Liz Nichols, "Michigan governor names new unemployment director," Associated Press, October 25, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/technology-business-michigan-gretchen-whitmer-850ce68664f450d56c7b1a14856f2436.
- ²⁴ Nichols, "Michigan governor names new unemployment director."
- ²⁵ Nichols, "Thousands of Michiganders Falsely Accused of Unemployment Fraud Get \$20M Settlement."
- ²⁶ "New, modern computer system coming to UIA with Deloitte contract signing," *Department of Labor and Economic Opportunity*, April, 28, 2023, https://www.michigan.gov/leo/news/2023/04/28/new-modern-computer-system-coming-to-uia-with-deloitte-contract-signing.
- ²⁷ Jonathan Oosting, "He Took down Michigan's Unemployment System. Now, He's Struggling to Fix It," *BridgeDetroit*, July 20, 2020, http://www.bridgedetroit.com/he-took-down-michigans-unemployment-system-now-hes-struggling-to-fix-it/.
- ²⁸ Julia Angwin, "The Seven-Year Struggle to Hold an Out-of-Control Algorithm to Account," *The Markup*, October 8, 2022, https://themarkup.org/newsletter/hello-world/the-seven-year-struggle-to-hold-an-out-of-control-algorithm-to-account.
- ²⁹ de la Garza, "States' Automated Systems Are Trapping Citizens in Bureaucratic Nightmares."